Executive

Minutes of the meeting held on Wednesday 4 January 2018 at the Town Hall, Royal Leamington Spa, at 6.00 pm.

Present: Councillor Mobbs (Leader); Councillors Coker, Grainger, Phillips,

Rhead and Thompson.

Also present: Councillors; Boad (Liberal Democrat Observer); Naimo (on

behalf of Overview & Scrutiny); and Councillor Quinney (on behalf of Finance & Audit Scrutiny Committee and Labour Group

Observer).

91. **Declarations of Interest**

There were no declarations of interest.

92. Minutes

The minutes of the meetings held on 1 November 2017 and 29 were taken as read and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

The minutes of the meeting on 15 November 2017 were taken as read, subject to them being amended to remove Councillor Heath from the record of those present, and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

Part 1

(Items on which a decision by Council on 24 January 2018 was required)

93. Revisions to the Scheme of Delegation

The Executive considered a report from Development Services and Democratic Services that sought changes to the scheme of delegation and Council procedure rules.

The proposed revisions to the delegations regarding Planning Committee were last considered by Executive at its meeting of 27 July 2016 when Members identified a lack of clarity in the delegation agreement concerning the mechanism through which Councillors could request that a planning application be considered by Planning Committee.

At that meeting, the following proposals included in the report were also withdrawn in order that they could be reviewed further by officers:

- i. the proposal for Members to provide a valid planning reason when calling a planning application to Planning Committee, and
- ii. the proposal for objections to planning applications received from Town and Parish Councils, and other interested parties to be considered as valid only where they were made on planning grounds.

In order to ensure the efficient, effective and transparent running of the planning application process, it was important that stakeholders and

interested parties were fully aware of the procedure through which they were able to either call planning applications to Committee or make a valid objection to a proposal.

It would usually be the case that controversial and complex planning applications would be expected to be considered by Planning Committee. Therefore, the triggers for applications being so considered needed to be set at an appropriate level. This was also to ensure that the system worked in a fair and equitable manner not only for those parties who were included in the consultation process, but also for applicants who paid a fee to have their applications considered.

The delegation agreement currently set out that the timescale for Members to call an application to Planning Committee was 21 days but was unclear as to when that period began.

In order to clarify the position, it was proposed that the delegation agreement be revised to set this period as beginning on the day the notification letters were distributed to both the appropriate Ward Councillors and Parish/Town Councils. This provided a clear reference date that was easy for all parties to recognise.

National planning guidance advised Local Planning Authorities of the importance of decision making in the planning application process being based on planning reasoning and the risks associated with that not being the case.

It would not be appropriate for officers to recommend to Executive that planning applications ought to be capable of being called to Planning Committee on non-planning grounds and it was therefore proposed that the delegation agreement should require that Members provide a planning reason for doing so. This would also be in line with Code of Conduct for Members which stated the following:

"ACCOUNTABILITY: Holders of public office are accountable for their decisions and actions to the public and must submit themselves to whatever scrutiny is appropriate to their office.

OPENNESS: Holders of public office should be as open as possible about all the decisions and actions that they take. They should give reasons for their decisions and restrict information only when the wider public interest clearly demands."

Members were aware of material planning reasons and to further enhance this all Councillors were invited to the regular planning training sessions

It was proposed that comments on planning applications received from either Town or Parish Councils should be based on planning reasons.

Where that was not the case, it was proposed that the delegation agreement set out that those comments could not be taken into account

for the purposes of determining whether a proposal should be considered by Planning Committee.

In addition it was considered appropriate that the Chairman of the Planning Committee was also consulted prior to the Head of Development Services taking a decision to discount the representation by a Parish/Town Council.

It was also proposed to make a number of other minor revisions to the delegation agreement to ensure that it was operating effectively particularly in respect of the following matters.

With respect to the making of Tree Preservation Orders, the removal of the reference to the Tree Sub Committee which was no longer in operation.

For the purposes of determining whether a planning application was to be considered under delegated powers or by Planning Committee, the clarification that no more than one objection or indication of support per address would count towards the trigger.

In the circumstances when the Head of Development Services was considering whether revised proposals overcame an objection received from a Town or Parish Council, this would be undertaken in consultation with the Chair of Planning Committee.

In practical terms, in view of the low likelihood of the consideration by Planning Committee of planning applications proposing a material departure from the Development Plan not being triggered by other elements of the delegation agreement, it was proposed that this standalone trigger be deleted.

In order to ensure that they were considered and determined in a transparent manner, it was proposed that the delegation agreement should be revised to ensure that planning applications which were submitted in respect of land owned by the District Council were determined by Planning Committee.

It had been identified that there was no delegation in place to enable rent holidays for non HRA properties when they were considered appropriate, to help support business and therefore the local economy. It was considered an appropriate limit should be placed on this before Executive approval was required and this had been proposed at £20,000 or 12 months whichever was lowest. The details of any holiday provided would be detailed within the quarterly budget reports so Members were aware.

It had been noted by both Councillors and officers that the procedure for the deliberation of Notices of Motion at Council could be improved upon to enable clarity for all. Therefore the amendments as set out in Appendix 1 were proposed to provide this clarity for all. It had been identified, during the work on the South Leamington development area and Tachbrook Country Park, that at present there was no formal delegation in place for officers to accept the transfer of Open Space or Sustainable Urban Drainage System (SUDS) land to the Council as part of an approved S106 Agreement within a determined planning consent. While there would be a legal agreement in place to see the transfer of the land or building the Council would still need to formally accept this once it was completed. A summary of the S106 provisions for this were attached for both Open Space and SUDS land. The need for this was demonstrated by the proposed development to the west of Europa Way, Warwick, which involved the creation of a substantial new park. Notice of 30 days was served on the Council to seek a decision on whether the Council wished to adopt the land once laid out to its satisfaction. In the absence of formal officer delegation to accept the land, the Chief Executive undertook consultation with Group Leaders, to which no objections were received prior to accepting the land to deal with the immediate issue at hand and a further delegation was proposed to cover any future proposals.

The option of not clarifying the delegation agreement to clearly set out the timescale for Members calling planning applications to Committee had been discounted.

Officers had considered the option of not revising the delegation agreement to require that planning reasons were provided for both calling a planning application to Committee and/or objecting to an application. However, the risks associated with doing so, particularly in respect of ensuring that the planning process operated properly had resulted in that option being discounted.

Consideration had also been given to the option of making no changes to the delegation agreement in respect of Town and Parish Councils' ability to trigger applications being considered by Planning Committee. However, in view of the nature of the impacts of not proposing any such revisions as set out above, that option had also been discounted

The Overview & Scrutiny Committee supported the report with the following exceptions.

The Overview & Scrutiny Committee had concerns about the revision to include the need for the five objections to be from different addresses, this was because the Committee felt this was removing the rights of individuals. It was agreed the Development Manager and Democratic Services Manager would look at this with the Portfolio Holder and Chairman of Planning Committee and bring an amendment to either Executive or Council ahead of the final decision.

The Overview & Scrutiny Committee welcomed, after discussion and agreement with officers, that the proposal to delegation DS(70) (iv) should remain within the scheme of delegation and therefore the current proposal to remove this should be withdrawn.

The Overview & Scrutiny Committee had concerns about delegation DS70(iii)(b) and the potential for this to imply that a Parish/Town Council may lose the right for their objection to bring the matter to Planning Committee. The Development Manager and Democratic Services Manager would look at this with the Portfolio Holder and Chairman of Planning Committee and bring an amendment to either Executive or Council ahead of the final decision.

The Leader explained that he was aware of the significant debate at the Overview & Scrutiny Committee and the concerns of Councillors with regard to the proposed revisions to delegation DS(70). Therefore any of the proposed amendments to this delegation would not be taken forward.

The Executive therefore

Recommended to Council the amendments to the Constitution as set out at Appendix 1 to this report, be approved.

Resolved that the Executive notes the decision of the Chief Executive, under scheme of delegation CE(4), after consultation with Group Leaders to accept the land for Open Space on land west of Europa Way Warwick.

(The Portfolio Holders for this item were Councillors Coker, Mobbs & Rhead)

94. Housing Allocations Policy review

The Executive considered a report from Housing that sought approval for revisions to the Housing Allocations Policy.

The Housing Allocations Policy set out the rules that the Council used to decide who may apply for vacant Council and Housing Association homes and how decisions would be taken as to who would be offered the vacancies. The overarching aim of the policy was to get more people into homes appropriate to their circumstances.

In August 2015 the Council had agreed a number of changes to the policy and resolved that the working of the new policy should be reviewed after 12 months of operation. The new policy was implemented in June 2016 and was on the Council's website

Appendix One to the report set out the review for consideration. A number of issues had been identified as a result of the review and, in order to address these, a number of proposed amendments to the policy were proposed as set out in Appendix Two, to the report.

The option of not revising the policy had been considered but given the findings of the review this was not felt to be appropriate.

A number of the individual proposals in Appendix Two were discussed with the Housing Advisory Group in November when potential alternatives were considered and debated. Some of the alternatives were included in Appendix Two.

The Overview & Scrutiny Committee supported the recommendations in the report.

The Committee welcomed the agreement from the Portfolio Holder to widen the criteria to address the situation where the property allocation quotas might mean it could be better to be in a lower priority band compared to higher bands e.g. regarding the balance between band 2's and band 3's demand and available properties. The Committee supported the following revision to the section on the imbalance of the housing register to remove this potential issue within paragraph 2 on Item 4/ page 12;

"It is proposed that this should be monitored and if the situation does not improve the Head of Housing, in consultation with the Portfolio Holder, should have delegated authority to re-balance the quotas to secure that a greater proportion of the out-of-balance properties would be advertised to the higher priority band to redress the balance.

The Committee welcomed that the 4th paragraph on Item 4, page 14 of the report would be amended to read "For applicants in this situation that cannot be considered under homelessness legislation....".

The Committee was mindful of the proposed delegation to the Head of Housing in consultation with the Portfolio Holder to make minor changes to the Policy (Item 4 Page 15). It noted that the intention to this would be to accommodate any amendments by statute, Government guidance or to enable clarity on policy and its intentions. Therefore the Committee welcomed that the Portfolio Holder would incorporate details of these changes as part of his annual report to the Committee.

The Portfolio Holder welcomed the debate from the Overview & Scrutiny Committee the evening before and agreed these changes should be reflected within the Policy along with a commitment to when the Policy would come into force.

Therefore the Portfolio Holder proposed the recommendations as laid out subject to the amendments from Overview & Scrutiny Committee and an implementation date of no later than 1 August 2018.

Recommended to Council that

- (1) it notes the review of the working of the allocations policy set out in the report.
- (2) the current be amended in accordance with the proposals set out in Appendix Two of this report;

- (3) delegates authority to the Head of Housing Services in consultation with the Housing and Property Portfolio Holder to redraft the allocations policy document to reflect the agreed changes;
- (4) the revised policy is monitored with a further review after a sufficient period of operation; and
- (5) the revised Policy be implemented no later than 1 August 2018.

(The Portfolio Holder for this item was Councillor Phillips) Forward Plan ref 858

(The meeting ended at 6.55 pm)

Minute 93 Proposed Revisions to the Delegation Agreement

- DS (45) Confirm Tree Preservation Orders to which there are objections, following the authorisation of that confirmation by the Tree Preservation Order Sub Committee or the Planning Committee.
- DCE(16) The Deputy Chief Executive (BH) be authorised to approve a rental holiday for any non HRA property subject to either a maximum of 12 months or £20,000 whichever is the lowest and the holiday being reported in the quarterly budget monitoring report to Executive.
- A(12) To accept the transfer of land or buildings to the Council which is required to be transferred to the Council under the provisions of a section 106 agreement."

Head of Culture, Development, Housing and Neighbourhood individually

Amendments to Council Procedure Rule 6 - Notices of Motion

Be amended to read as follows:

- (6) If the subject matter of a motion submitted to the Council comes within the terms of reference of the Executive or any committee, it will, upon being moved, and seconded, stand referred without discussion to the Executive or that committee for consideration and report. However, the Council may, by a simple majority, allow the motion to be dealt with at the meeting at which it is brought forward.
- (6) When a Motion comes to Council the procedure will be as follows:
 - (i) For matters that can be determined by Council a short introductory speech will be made by the proposer followed by the proposal of the motion. Once seconded the procedure for debating motions will be followed. After any debate the Motion will be put to a vote and will either be carried or lost.
 - (ii) For matters that are the responsibility of the Executive or a Committee a short introductory speech will be made followed by the motion which will be closed with a request the matter is referred to the relevant meeting along with a report from officers. The procedure for debating motions will then be followed. After any debate the Motion will be put to a vote and will either be carried (referred to the relevant committee) or lost (no further action is taken).

Minute 94

Appendix two - Proposed changes to the housing allocations policy

1 Transfer categories - Like for like

The like-for-like band has not been well understood or set up properly and has led to a number of issues. The original intention was that this should enable tenants with no need, who didn't fall into any of the transfer band reasons for rehousing to be able to move to a property of the same size and type as they currently had where there was a benefit to WDC in allowing the move. However when the system was introduced, all applicants who didn't fit into any of the other categories were placed into this band.

It is proposed that this be rectified by:

- Dealing with the types of cases that this was originally intended to rehouse through the "Move for housing management reasons" transfer band category.
- Removing the "Like for like" category from the scheme.
- Creating a new transfer band category "Transfer other" for all those transfer applicants who do not have a reasonable preference and do not fit any of the other transfer categories. These applicants would be able to bid for properties of an appropriate type and size for their household that are advertised to the transfer band, including a like-for-like move, and would be shortlisted as the lowest priority transfer category.

Transfer categories would then be as follows (in order of priority):

- 1. Under-occupation.
- 2. Two-for-one moves.
- 3. Making best use of adapted properties.
- 4. People with children in above-first-floor flats.
- 5. Moves for good housing management reasons (existing categories in the policy plus releasing high demand properties).
- 6. Other.

Tenants in a reasonable preference category (usually overcrowding or medical/welfare priority) would continue to go into band two as required by law.

To better incentivise downsizing it is also proposed that under-occupying tenants who live in a property with three or more bedrooms and wish to move to a smaller property may be able to bid for a property with up to one bedroom in excess of need subject to demand levels for the property they will be vacating.

2 Transfers quota

The original policy was that all properties would be advertised to the transfer band first with the numbered bands being able to bid below the transfer band. As members will recall, at implementation a transitional arrangement was applied so that 50% of properties were advertised to the transfer band and 50% to the numbered bands.

The review has shown that this arrangement has been successful in enabling over 200 transfers while halving the numbers of applicants in band one. It is now time to consider whether to move to the original policy intention of all properties being advertised to the transfer band.

The options are to:

- move to 100% transfers;
- put all first-time adverts to the transfer band with all re-advertisements going to numbered bands;
- advertise all newly void properties to transfer band except that any void that arises as a result of a transfer is advertised to a numbered band;
- make the transitional arrangement of 50% permanent;
- move to another proportion altogether;
- have no quota for transfers and simply place them within the bidding hierarchy, awarding greater preference to those who are underoccupying or who are moving from an adapted property;
- Create a separate transfer policy and offer properties to transfer customers (with no housing need) outside of the allocations scheme.

Moving to 100% of properties advertised to the transfer band will undoubtedly lead to more such moves and more mobility for tenants within the stock. However it would have a detrimental impact upon high-need non-tenants and possibly begin to increase pressure upon temporary accommodation use again. This is because it would mean that, while applicants in numbered bands would be able to bid on properties advertised to the transfer band they would only get a chance if no transfer applicants wanted it. Over time it may also be seen as increasingly unfair in that tenants who have only very recently applied for a move will have much better prospects of rehousing than people who have been waiting in the numbered bands for considerably longer.

The move could also lead to increased complaints from applicants and tenants in need, with potential legal challenges on the grounds that "reasonable preference" is not being given in accordance with legislation. Advice from WCC Legal Services on this point is that: "If WDC wish to advertise 100% of its vacant properties to existing tenants BEFORE considering non tenants who have a reasonable preference I can see a potential argument of unlawfulness giving rise to a judicial review because it may be deemed to be circumventing the provisions as set down in legislation."

The second option on the list is a variation on the "100%" theme and therefore has similar advantages and disadvantages. In addition, as regards first-time adverts to transfers with re-advertisements to numbered bands, we only do a second advert if no-one bids the first time or if we have exhausted the bidding list. Pursuing this option would effectively mean that the only properties that would be advertised to numbered bands would be those that no-one wanted, either because no-one had bid on them at all, or because everyone who did bid had subsequently refused it. This again would be likely to lead to high levels of complaints and the potential for legal challenges.

The third option, that all "natural" voids be advertised to transfers but all voids freed up by transfer go to numbered bands, ought in theory to be equivalent to the current policy of 50% of properties going to transfers.

The other three options are fairly self-explanatory.

It is proposed that the existing transitional arrangement of advertising 50% of properties to the transfer band and 50% to numbered bands should now be adopted permanently as policy.

3 Bidding policy

At present properties are advertised 50% to the transfer band and 50% to numbered bands. The latter are then advertised in the ratio 50:30:20 to bands one, two and three respectively.

Applicants in the transfer band cannot bid for properties advertised to a numbered band.

For properties advertised to a numbered band any applicant in a lower band than that advertised is able to bid as well and can be considered if no-one from the advertised band is suitable. Applicants in a higher band cannot bid. The intention behind this is to try to give people with lower level needs a fair share of opportunities while still advertising most properties to the higher need bands. However it can sometimes lead to a situation where a property advertised to band three may go to someone in band four (who has no need) when it would have been suitable for a band one applicant, or a transfer applicant may have been willing to take it and free up another vacancy.

Age designated properties are advertised 50% to the transfer band and 50% to numbered bands, although in the latter case they are not included in the 50/30/20 quotas and the shortlist is done based on highest priority and time on the list.

Applicants in numbered bands can bid on properties advertised to the transfer band, and will be considered if there are no suitable transfer applicants. However transfer applicants cannot bid on properties advertised for the numbered bands.

It is proposed that this policy be changed as follows:

- All applicants, regardless of band, will be able to bid for any property (including age-designated properties, subject to being of the required age).
- Shortlisting will be arranged according to the following table. (Age
 designated properties will be shortlisted in the same way as for band
 one).

Priority	Preferred band						
	Transfer	Band one	Band two	Band three			
First	Transfer	Band one	Band two	Band three			
Second	Band one	Band two	Band three	Band one			
Third	Band two	Band three	Band one	Band two			
Fourth	Band three	Transfer	Transfer	Transfer			
Fifth	Band four	Band four	Band four	Band four			

4 Imbalance of the housing register

As of November 3rd 2017 the housing register breakdown was as follows.

	1 Bed	2 Bed	3 Bed	4 Bed	5 Bed+	Total
Band 1	10	3	0	0	1	14
Band 2	104	75	62	24	16	281
Band 3	614	112	22	5	1	754
Band 4	465	269	68	7	1	810
Transfer	363	203	28	2	1	597
Total	1556	662	180	38	20	2456

There are 22 applicants in band three with a three-bed need but there are 62 in band two with a three-bed need. A similar situation occurs with four bedroom properties. This contrasts sharply with the situation twelve months ago when the two bands had broadly similar numbers of applicants with a need for three or more bedrooms as the following table from April 2016 shows:

	1 Bed	2 Bed	3 Bed	4 Bed	5 Bed+	TOTAL
Unbanded	6	0	2	0	0	8
1	19	6	3	0	0	28
2	134	37	85	20	5	281
3	972	287	73	16	3	1351
4	1087	571	148	15	4	1825
YP	3	0	0	0	0	3
TOTAL	2221	901	311	51	12	3496

Although the quotas direct more properties to band two than band three (30% band two, 20% band three net of transfers) this doesn't fully redress the balance and as property types are distributed at random between the bands the reality is that currently, for applicants needing three bedrooms, those in band three (lower need) have a better chance of rehousing than those in band two (higher need).

It is proposed that this should be monitored and if the situation does not improve the Head of Housing, in consultation with the Portfolio Holder, should have delegated authority to re-balance the quotas to secure that a greater proportion of the out-of-balance properties would be advertised to the higher priority band to redress the balance.

5 People housed through HomeChoice

It is proposed that anyone that takes up a tenancy allocated through HomeChoice, regardless of whether it is a fixed-term, secure, introductory or starter tenancy should normally have to wait 12 months before being able to go back onto the housing register.

Exceptions would be agreed in the limited circumstances where the applicant would come within a reasonable preference category (broadly speaking this would mean statutory overcrowding, medical or welfare need or homelessness.)

The Head of Housing would have discretion to agree to earlier access to take account of other important changes of circumstances.

6 Financial resources

Current policy states:

"If you have an income or savings or investments that will allow you to get private accommodation, we will encourage and support you to take this option and we may give you less preference in HomeChoice." In practice this has not been used and the following more stringent definition is proposed.

"An applicant and their household with assets, or equity in a property, with a net value of more than £16,000 will have this taken into account when their application is assessed and will not receive any priority.

Where the applicant is part of a couple, the income of an applicant and their partner is taken into account. Single applicants who have an income in excess of £30,000 per annum and households with a joint income in excess of £50,000 will not receive any priority. Any Disability Living Allowance (DLA), Personal Independence Payment (PIP) and War Pensions are not included as income.

This restriction may be removed for individual cases by the Head of Housing Services in exceptional circumstances where it can be show that it would cause exceptional hardship."

7 Children above ground floor

It is proposed that this category within the transfer policy and in band 3.3 should be revised so that it only applies to children above the first floor rather than above the ground floor and only applies to flats not maisonettes.

Two further changes are proposed.

Band 3.3: This states that it applies to "private tenants" because council and housing association tenants within the district will be in the transfer band.

However there could be council and housing association tenants from outside the district with a local connection (or exempt from local connection rules) who have children above the first floor. They wouldn't be in the transfer band (because WDC wouldn't get to nominate to the resulting vacancy) so it is proposed that they should go into band 3.3.

Transfer: For clarity it is proposed that the policy should state that applicants with this transfer band priority will only be considered for a move to a lower floor: the need reflected by the banding is not alleviated by a sideways or upwards move.

8 Housing-related debt

There are various aspects to this within current policy. At present debt may be dealt with in three separate ways:

1. Unacceptable behaviour. Policy allows exclusion completely from Homechoice for two years where a member of the household has been

"guilty of unacceptable behaviour" which can include "not paying rent". The test is whether a social landlord could have evicted the person had they been a tenant, not whether an actual eviction has taken place. The wording of this section is such that it appears to only apply to behaviour of people who were not tenants of a social landlord at the time of the behaviour.

- 2. Housing-related debts no offer. Policy states that for an applicant who owes a social landlord money "we might not offer you a property".
- 3. Housing-related debts demotion. Policy goes on to state "We may put you in a lower banding if you have housing-related debts". The demotion can be lifted if the debt is brought below a set level or a payment plan is made and kept to.

The latter two points have at times been applied together, i.e. applicants have been demoted a band due to debt but then, having come up for an offer in the lower band, had it withdrawn. This seems to be double punishment and is not easily justified to applicants.

It is proposed that the following changes are made:

- The definition of housing-related debt should be broadened to include housing-related debts owed to private landlords, building societies, banks and other lenders.
- Demotion for housing-related debts should be withdrawn.
- Housing-related debts that actually resulted in an eviction should be considered unacceptable behaviour and dealt with in accordance with the "Unacceptable behaviour" policy. There should be two exceptions to this:
 - Where the applicant has kept to an arrangement with the landlord and has reduced the debt by at least 50% at the time of the application;
 - Where the applicant is assessed and found to be unintentionally homelessness.
- For other housing-related debts it is proposed that an applicant with a combined housing-related debt exceeding £500 should be suspended from being able to bid until the debt is brought below that figure or the applicant has made an agreement to pay off the debt and has kept to it for at least 13 consecutive weeks. Exceptions to this will be considered on a case-by-case basis by a senior officer within the Housing Advice & Allocations Team, in conjunction with the body to whom the debt is owed. In particular exceptions will be considered for tenants being affected by the removal of the spare room subsidy who are seen to be trying to keep up with their rent payments but nevertheless falling into arrears. All decisions about exceptions will be logged so that precedent is built up to ensure consistency.

9 Split households

Current policy does not explicitly address the situation where people living separately wish to live together. (The only situation that is covered is where both parties are social housing tenants and can be banded as a transfer "two for one" move.)

This kind of situation can in certain circumstances be considered under homelessness legislation, for example where children are involved and the whole family cannot reasonably live together at one or other of the dwellings.

However on occasions applicants have sought to include other people on their application to gain a larger property than they are entitled to or to claim a higher banding.

For applicants in this situation that cannot be considered under homelessness legislation it is proposed that an application form should be completed for both parties and submitted together. A joint application will be registered to the address that would attract the lower banding were the parties to move in together.

Where an offer of accommodation is made both parties must sign up to a joint tenancy. If either party moves out or seeks to terminate the tenancy and leave the other in occupation during the first twelve months of the tenancy a fraud investigation will be initiated.

10 Definition of "child"

There is a lack of consistency in the policy in that for determining bedroom need, under 16 years of age is used. However for the property size and letting guidelines, to qualify for a house there needs to be at least one "dependant" and this is someone under 18 years of age. The "children above ground floor" bands also use dependant rather than date of birth.

It is proposed that this be rationalised so that both "child" and "dependant" are defined as someone younger than 16 across the whole policy.

11 Multiple needs

Applicants with multiple needs are placed in a band according to their greatest need. For example someone with both a band two need and a band three need will be placed in band two as this has a higher priority. Applicants within a band are prioritised purely on time on the register. However if an applicant has, for example two "band two" needs no additional consideration is given for this and priority within the band is again done according to time on the list.

It is proposed that a new category is created in each of bands two and three for multiple needs. This will have priority over applicants with only one need regardless of time on the list although within the multiple need category if there is more than one applicant they will be prioritised by time on the list.

Only needs within the band will be considered. So:

- Someone with both a band two and a band three need will go into band two under the category of their band two need;
- Someone with two or more band two needs will go into "Band two-multiple need"; and
- Someone with two or more band three needs will go into "Band three-multiple need".

12 Refusals

Applicants are allowed to bid for up to five properties on any single advert. They can only be made one offer at a time and are currently free to refuse any offers that they receive without penalty (with the exception of band one where the urgency of addressing the need requires a degree of compromise on the part of the applicant.)

This is in keeping with the ethos of a choice-based system. However there have been instances of applicants bidding for, but then refusing, a number of properties that would have been suitable for their needs. This is unfair on landlords who lose rental income while a property is void and also go to a lot of abortive work in contacting the applicant, arranging tenancy checks and sign-up appointments etc.

It is therefore proposed that an applicant should be suspended from bidding for a period of three months if they have refused three offers of suitable accommodation that they have placed bids on in any six month period.

The intention would be to provide some deterrent to frivolous bidding while recognising that, in a choice-based system, applicants should be able to bid for, but subsequently refuse, properties. A more serious sanction is not therefore considered appropriate.

13 Unacceptable behaviour

The present definition makes it sound as though this only applies to people who were not council or housing association tenants at the time of the behaviour. It is proposed that the wording should be changed to make it clear that these rules apply to any applicant.

Current policy also states that the decision will be "based on the circumstances at the time of the application" and therefore can only be applied to new applications. It is proposed that this should be extended to allow for exclusion for unacceptable behaviour of existing, as well as new, applicants where such behaviour occurs or comes to light after an applicant has been accepted onto the register.

It is further proposed that there should be a facility to extend the non-qualifying period for longer than two years if the applicant's behaviour has not changed in that time.

14 Changes to the Allocations Policy

At present all changes, however minor, need to be reported through Executive and on to Council. It is proposed that the Head of Housing Services be given delegated authority, in consultation with the Housing & Property Portfolio Holder, to make minor policy changes from time to time. The Portfolio Holder would report any changes approved in this manner as part of the annual report to the Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

More substantial changes would still be the subject of reports to Executive and Council.

15 Demolition and regeneration

Where the council is planning to demolish a tenant's home or regenerate an area resulting in one or more tenants losing their home it is proposed that affected tenants should be placed in band one.

16 Move-on applications

These applications currently go into band one. This would appear to have been introduced so if we had a homeless approach from a single vulnerable person they would be referred to supported accommodation and when they were tenancy ready we would rehouse them from band 1 'move-on' then place another vulnerable person into that vacancy.

The move-on protocol has recently been revised and is a lot less prescriptive so that the supported providers take referrals from any organization (and in some cases self- referrals) not just the council. This has a negative impact on the waiting list as the provider still expects to refer them to us for 'move-on' which in turn affects the waiting time for homeless applicants in temporary accommodation, especially with a one-bedroom need.

It is proposed that in future move-on applicants should go into band two.

17 Threat of violence and harassment

For existing social tenants these are covered under band two – welfare need. It is proposed that this should be broadened to cover all cases of threat of violence or harassment that aren't serious enough to warrant band one under a homelessness assessment.

It is also proposed that a band one category be created for serious cases to try to facilitate a move through the housing register without forcing the applicant into homelessness. This would also include requests for rehousing that are supported by the Police or a formally established organisation such as the Risk Assessment Management Panel under the countywide Multi-Agency Public Protection Arrangements (MAPPA), Multi-Agency Risk Assessment Conference (MARAC) or the National Witness Support Scheme.

18 Fostering and adopting

It is proposed that an applicant who needs more bedrooms because he/she has been approved by the relevant agencies to foster or adopt a child or children should be eligible for a number of bedrooms that will provide space for the child/children in accordance with the bedroom need rules.

If the number of bedrooms in their current property is less than the number that they are assessed as needing, the applicant will be banded as overcrowded.

The child does not have to be living with the applicant at the time of the application but the approval for fostering or adoption must be evidenced and the intention to adopt or foster the child must be apparent.

19 Ex-partners of serving or former armed forces personnel

Serving or former armed forces personnel currently may have their service recognised within the allocations policy in three ways, subject to meeting certain criteria:

- They may be exempt from the local connection rules;
- They may receive band two priority;
- They may be promoted a band due to urgent housing needs

It is proposed that an ex-partner of a serving or former armed forces member should be assessed for local connection and banding, as if their ex-partner were still a part of the household. This is conditional upon them having been living with their then-partner while he or she was serving in the forces for a period of at least six months at the time that they separated.

21 Homelessness Reduction Act

It is proposed that the wording of the current homelessness categories in bands one, two and three should be adjusted to match the new statutory duties in the Homelessness Reduction Act 2017.

22 Overcrowding

It is proposed to create a distinction between statutory and non statutory overcrowding providing greater preference to statutory overcrowded applicants.

23 Administrative clarity

It is proposed to provide applicants with detail about matters including how their application will be processed, their rights to information held about them and how the policy will be monitored and reviewed.